
	Note of the meeting of the Advisory Board for Bath Neighbourhood CIL
held on Tuesday, 26th July, 2022
in Brunswick Room - Guildhall, Bath



Meeting Attendance
	In Attendance

	 Councillor Rob Appleyard

	Councillor Paul Crossley

	Councillor Jess David

	Dave Dixon

	Mark Hayward

	Councillor Mark Roper


	Apologies Received from

	 Councillor Colin Blackburn

	Councillor Alison Born

	Councillor Manda Rigby

	Councillor Shaun Stephenson-McGall


<AI1>

	1.   
	Welcome and Introductions 




Apologies were recorded for the meeting. Cllr Blackburn had presented his input in advance of the meeting.

The board were made aware that the applications had not been agreed with the legal team at this stage and a meeting is scheduled for next week to discuss the recommendations that are made at this meeting. 

A number of the applications discussed require additional input. The board will meet to decide on the final recommendations they wish to take forward on 30th August 2022. 

</AI1>

<AI2>

	2.   
	Financial Update and Project Overview 




It was recognised that the value of the applications that were to be considered at this meeting were above the value of the funding that is currently available.

The board agreed to look at each application and once the recommendations were reached for all applications there may need to be some adjustments if the spend is beyond the funds available. 

The board felt that they would be keen to see smaller scale projects that require funding of up to £5000. The suggestion was made that all Bath Councillors are invited to submit one application.

The board asked that a condition of each funding offer is that recognition be given for the support provided. 

 </AI2>

<AI3>

	3.   
	Bath Towpath Volunteers Canal and River Trust - Application BA108 




The panel felt that this is a project that they are keen to support but this would be for a shorter term than was requested in the application. 

The recommendation will be to offer funding for a three-year period with the payments being made annually of £8,500. The total funding will be £25,500.
An annual project report will be required at the end of each year before the following years funding would be released.

The funding provided is provided for improvements that will be carried out in the City of Bath.

The project will see infrastructure maintenance taking place along the river line through the city. 

This project Supports the development of the relevant area by funding the provision, improvement, replacement, operation, or maintenance of infrastructure. 

Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022

· Could be argued to be connected to Waterspace / Bath River Line project -Green Infrastructure project. Need to be clear that CIL money is funding physical improvements to the riverside walking/cycling path/infrastructure.
· However, the ongoing funding for jobs etc cannot be reliant on Local CIL.  
Advisory Board Recommendation –£25,500 to be awarded
The Applicant has been requested that they provide a clear update to the original application that sets out clearly how the funding will be used over the three years towards infrastructure. 

The Applicant has asked that their application be held over until the next round of funding so they can clearly set out their spending and objectives.
</AI3>

<AI4>

	4.   
	Mercy in Action - Application BA109 




The panel felt that this is a project that they would like to support the improvements to community facilities. 
The recommendation will be to offer funding of £20,000.

A project delivery report will be required on completion of the relocation. 

This project will see improvement of infrastructure in the ward of Twerton. The activities will be of benefit to residents across city that access the services. 

This project supports a community resource with ever increasing demands that development places on an area. 

Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022

· Could be considered provision of a community/social facility 
· There is an argument around consideration being based on the amount of growth in the area driving increased demand for services.
Advisory Board Recommendation – £20,000 to be awarded

</AI4>

<AI5>

	5.   
	Pennyquick Play Park Improvements - Application BA110 




The panel felt that this is a project that they would like to support the improvements to outdoor recreation. 
Mark Roper declared an interest as he is covers parks in his cabinet role. 

The panel asked that a number of points are answered before an offer be made:

· Can more detail be provided on the over costings.

· Do the costings that have been provided include an ongoing maintained programme?

· How was the decision reached on what new equipment should be added into the park?

· It is recognised in this area of the city it can prove difficult to get the support of ‘’friends of group’’ but the panel would like to see that it is the desire of the local people that the options in this application are the correct ones.  

It is recognised that this park is run down and requires new investment. 

The recommendation will be to offer funding of £37,000 once the issues raised can be resolved.

A project delivery report will be required on completion of the relocation. 

This project will see improvement of infrastructure in the ward of Twerton. The activities will also be of benefit to residents who visit from outside the ward. 

The Local Improvements will provide improvement and maintenance of existing infrastructure. 
Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Cllr Crossley, Cllr Ball and Cllr Moore on 5th August 2022. 

· The costings have been based on previous work carried out by B&NES parks department.

· The outdoor gym equipment will come with a ten-year guarantee. 

· Maintenance is included in the price that has been provided. 

· The pump track would see tarmac laid to set out the course.  

· The ward Councillors carried out a door-to-door survey and asked residents to place the priorities for the park in an order. The results showed that the pump track renewal came as the top priority and the outdoor gym equipment came second. 
· Councillor Moore has available data from the survey.

· Councillor Crossley felt that the questions raised by the panel had been answered. 

· Councillor Ball explained that the improvements to the park will create much needed improvements that will support nearby developments. The future development discussions for sites such as Bath City Football Club have indicated that social housing would be part of plans, improvements to parks such as Pennyquick support future development as well as helping tackle anti-social behaviour issues. 

Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022

· Agreed - This is a project that is suitable to support as it supports the improvement and maintenance of green infrastructure.

· It could be questionable why Section 106 funding has not addressed the parks needs. It would be OK to top up with the use of CIL.
</AI5>

<AI6>

	6.   
	Bath Parks Activator Programme - Application BA111 




The panel felt that this is a project that they would like to support the improvements to Green Infrastructure across the City. 

It was recognised that the council park teams no longer have the capacity to carry out work of this nature. 

A similar scheme has taking place in Brickfields Park which has been successful.  

The recommendation will be to offer funding of in four six monthly instalments. 
Year One, Payment 1 -£27,857

Year One, Payment 2 -£27,857

Year Two, Payment 3 - £10,000 

Year Two, Payment 4 - £10,000 

If an additional £10,000 in new matched funding can be raised by the applicant for Year 2 then an additional sum of £5,000 would be awarded in payment 4.   

The total that will be set aside for the project will be £75,714, if the matched funding is achieved this will rise to £80.714  

A project delivery report will be required prior to payments being issued for each of the following periods and on completion of the project. 

This project will see improvement of green infrastructure across city. 

Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022

· Maintenance of Green Infrastructure, therefore appropriate.
· This is a project that is suitable to support as it supports the improvement and maintenance of green infrastructure and would link to the growth needs created by additional homes.
Advisory Board Recommendation – A maximum of £80,714 to be awarded

</AI6>

<AI7>

	7.   
	Julian House Homeless Hostel - Application B122 




The panel felt that this is a project that they would like to support the improvements to community facilities that will provide essential services and a better environment to its users. 

The recommendation will be to offer funding of £26,122.
A project delivery report will be required on completion of the improvements. 

This project will see improvement of infrastructure in the ward of Kingsmead. The activities will be of benefit to the whole of the city that access the services. 

This project supports a community resource with ever increasing demands that development places on an area. 
Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022

· Relates to improvement of Social/Community Facility. 
· There is an argument around consideration being based on the amount of growth in the area driving increased demand for services.
Advisory Board Recommendation – £26,122 to be awarded
</AI7>

<AI8>

	8.   
	Next Stage Theatre Company - Application BA113 




The panel were unanimous that would not support a recommendation for this application. 
It was felt that this application received the lowest level of public support through the consultation that was held. There were very few useful comments provided in the responses that did support this project.

The application was received from a commercial organisation that are seen to be responsible for their costs for improvements.

The company have multiple locations and need to consider how they can look to deliver these improvements themselves. 

The Council have provided significant support to this Arts Company through the granting of a Community Asset Transfer.  

Advisory Board Recommendation – This project will not be funded.
</AI8>

<AI9>

	9.   
	BANES Carers Centre Application BA114 




The panel were unanimous that they would not support the option of a new bus shelter. This could not be supported as the site for the shelter does not see increasing demands that development places on an area. 

The panel felt that this is a project that they would like to support the improvements to community facilities that will provide essential services and a better environment to its users. 

The recommendation will be to offer funding of £25,000 towards the improvements.
A project delivery report will be required on completion of the improvements. 

This project will see improvement of infrastructure in the ward of Twerton.

The activities will be of benefit to the whole of the city that access the services. 

This project supports a community resource with ever increasing demands that development places on an area. 

Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022

· Relates to improvement of Social/Community Facility. 

· Not sure if the funding will be for weekly activities but this needs to be self-sustaining and cannot be reliant on Local CIL.  Needs to be clear that CIL money should therefore be spent on improving the physical infrastructure.
· There may be an argument around consideration being based on the amount of growth in the area driving increased demand for services.

Advisory Board Recommendation - £25,000 to be awarded

</AI9>

<AI10>

	10.   
	Youth Work at Percy Centre Application BA115 




The panel felt that they would need further information about how this project would deliver in the longer term.
There is concern that funding was lost from the previous supporter and that CIL could not provide for ongoing longer term staffing costs. 

The panel requested that an offer be made to The Percy Centre to meet and directly explain the projects long term plans and answer any questions.  

Information from the follow up meeting between Roger Houghton (Percy Centre), Mark Hayward Dave Dixon, Cllr Crossley, and Cllr Roper on 16th August 2022. 
· See points made in item 11 for the MUGA at Percy.

· CIL has previously provided funding for Bath Youth work.

· Roger Houghton explained that Youth funding has moved between different supporters in the past and the current position is due to St Johns Foundation no longer funding these activities. There is understanding the future funds would need to be met and Roger was confident that this will be achievable.  
Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022
· The IDP set out the statutory requirement for Councils to provide youth work under the Education Act.  
· Youth services used to be funded by S106, so assumed appropriate. 
· Links to provide Youth Services can be linked to the growth through development. 
Advisory Board Recommendation - £28,050.00 to be awarded

</AI10>

<AI11>

	11.   
	MUGA Percy Centre Application BA116 




The panel felt that they would need further information about how this project would deliver in the longer term. Despite the information that was provided around the renewal of the lease, the panel are not satisfied that this has yet been resolved. 
There is concern that funding from CIL could not be granted to a site without a long-term future confirmed. 
The panel requested that an offer be made to The Percy Centre to meet and directly explain the projects long term plans and answer any questions.  
Information from the follow up meeting between Roger Houghton (Percy Centre), Mark Hayward Dave Dixon, Cllr Crossley, and Cllr Roper on 16th August 2022.
· The last meeting between the Council and the Percy Centre regarding the lease arrangements took place with Richard Samuel and Property Services in June 2022.

· No indication has been presented to Percy Centre that the site is to be taken back in the medium term. If it were to be then an alternative would need to be provided.

· The Percy Centre was granted a lease originally back in 1994. There have been ongoing discussions about the renewal for 12 years.

· Roger understands that the Percy Centre has a protected tenancy 

· Cllr Crossley felt that this venue offers best value serving as a community venue in an area that has a strong need for this. 

· Both Councillors Crossley and Roper felt they would recommend support the project.

Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022
· This project has clear links to the improvement of infrastructure and supports needs that are generated by development. 

· Recreation Infrastructure. 
Advisory Board Recommendation – This project will not be funded at this time.
</AI11>

<AI12>

	12.   
	Canal and River Trust Application BA117 




The panel felt that this is a project that they would like to support the improvements to Pedestrian and Cycling infrastructure improvements on a busy route into the City Centre. 

It was recognised that the first phase of this scheme had proved successful.  

The recommendation will be to offer funding of in four six monthly instalments. 

Year One, Payment 1 - £20,000

Year Two, Payment 2 - £10,000 

If an additional £10,000 in new matched funding can be raised for Year 2 then an additional sum of £5,000 would be awarded in payment 4.   

The total that will be set aside for the project will be £30,000 if the matched funding is achieved this will rise to £35,000.  

A project delivery report will be required prior to payments being issued for each of the following periods and on completion of the project. 

This project is situated in Bathwick and will see improvement of Pedestrian and Cycling infrastructure improvements into city. 

[image: image1.emf]Information   from  the   follow up meeting  between Mark Hayward  and Dave Dixon with  Richard   Daone and  Catherine Parker  from   Planning Policy on 18 th   August 2022  


· This project could have links to the improvement of infrastructure to aid better walking and cycling routes and supports needs that are generated by development. 
· No details however assumed Cycling and Walking Infrastructure which is infrastructure (again in the request need to be clear that it does relate to cycling and walking infrastructure improvements).
Advisory Board Recommendation – A maximum of £35,000 to be awarded

</AI12>

<AI13>

	13.   
	Broad Street Place Community Garden Application BA118 




The panel felt that this application required further explanation around a number of points:

· The project is already heavily funded with public money and has not drawn in any private funding.

· The proven link to local development is not clear, although it was recognised large developments are planned near the location

· The project needs to explain how it mitigates demands that development have placed on this location. 

There was a level of support for the project the panel were not comfortable making a recommendation until they have the opportunity to discuss further.  
The panel requested that an offer be made to The Applicant to meet and directly explain the projects plan and answer any questions.  
Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward, Dave Dixon, Cleo Newcombe Jones, Hazel Thorpe and Cllr Crossley, Cllr Craig, Cllr Hirst and Cllr Appleyard (for part) on 8th August 2022. 
Cllr Sue Craig explained that the application has the support of the ward Councillors. 

· This project will produce a community garden that will be in close vicinity of residents that would otherwise be limited for outdoor space.  

· The project will provide space that supports the developments planned at the ‘Tram sheds’ site in nearby Walcot Ward.
· The project supports Council policy of creating safe places and will keep anti-social behaviour at bay. 

Hazel Thorpe – Development Officer - Bath Enterprise Zone, Bath Enterprise Area (Regeneration & Housing) presented a number of points around this application.
· Footfall and dwell time in the area will be improved 
· A comfortable space will be created for residents to use 
· The project works to tackle the council policy on ecological emergency 
· No step free access is currently available, and this project will rectify this issue. The 2021 accessibility study did not include this location.
· The word ‘unloved’ about the location relates to difficulty that street cleaning currently has because of the access being poor.
· The work supports the safety for women and girls in public spaces motion 

· Businesses have felt leaving the space undeveloped as it is currently, damages business prospects.
· Deliverability has been proven in phase one being delivered 
· All other funding that has been requested has been supported
· This project is a development of the Bath Public Realm. 

· A discussion has taken place with planning policy, and they supported this application. 
Cllr Joel Hirst asked what are drivers for the space to be improved, how will this currently hidden space be made more obvious? Could more signposting be used? 
Hazel Thorpe Response:

· Improved signage will be included once these improvements are made 
· The occupiers YMCA have put some funding in already as they are a tenancy of Broad Street Place and are fully supportive and hope to move forward with a coffee shop and creche development which makes the place more welcoming. 

Dave Dixon explained that the legal advice asks the application has a link into planning policy. The other concern that could be raised is that this project is the Council using funds to improve its own estate, the element that is CIL is 42% of the costs. The consultation that has been undertaken does however show a good level of support. 

Cllr Crossley and Cllr Hirst agreed that the panels questions have been covered and would be comfortable to support this application. 
Cllr Appleyard explained that the application needs to go back to the panel so final agreement of recommendation can be reached. Mark Hayward explained that this will be scheduled by the end of August 2022. 
Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022
· Public Realm project. 
· This project supports the improvement of the public realm and supports needs that are generated by development.
Advisory Board Recommendation - £45,000 to be awarded.

</AI13>

<AI14>

	14.   
	More Trees CIL Application BA119 




The panel felt that this is a project that they would like to support the improvements to Green Infrastructure across the City. 

Cllr David declared an interest as she had read and commented on this application before it was submitted. 

The recommendation will be to offer funding of in three instalments. 

Year One, Payment 1 - £12,259.95
Year Two, Payment 2 - £38052.45
Year Three, Payment 3 - £16,794.60
The total for the project will be £67,443.00
A project delivery report will be required prior to payments being issued for each of the following periods and on completion of the project. 

This project will see improvement of green infrastructure across city. 
Information received 10.08.2022 - DEFRA funding (Tree Production Capital Grant) totalling £57,000 towards the Community Tree Nursery project. The DEFRA funding covers 50% of the capital costs of the project. 

Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022
· This project looks to produce trees that will be used to improve coverage across various locations within the City of Bath. 

· The growth of the population through developments in the city creates a relationship with the need for addition tree coverage. 

· A case can be made to support the nurseries that will produces the trees.
· Green Infrastructure.

Advisory Board Recommendation - £67,433.00 to be awarded

</AI14>

<AI15>

	15.   
	Men’s Shed at Bath City Farm BA101 




The panel felt that this is a project that they would like to support the improvements to community facilities. 

The recommendation will be to offer funding of £9,645.

A project delivery report will be required on completion of the new facilities. 

This project will see new community facilitates in the ward of Twerton. The activities will be of benefit to residents across city that access the services. 

This project supports a community resource with ever increasing demands that development places on an area. 
[image: image2.emf]Information   from  the   follow up meeting  between Mark Hayward  and Dave Dixon with  Richard   Daone and  Catherine Parker  from   Planning Policy on 18 th   August 2022  


· Support for capital investment into an additional community facility could be argued through the growth that development has created. 
· Provision of Social/Community Facility.
Advisory Board Recommendation - £9,645.00 to be awarded
16. Replacement of Greenlinks’ Shed at Monksdale Road Allotments
An additional application did not arrive due to the form not coming through the Council email system.

	Applicant - Bath Mind  

Amount £50,000
This new shed will enable the space to be used all year round, increasing access to and use of the site in all weathers.
This application is fully costed and has £5,000 in support from Quartet and has a very high number of volunteering hours.  




The panel are asked to consider this application to avoid a lengthy delay. The full application is provided.</AI15>
The Advisory Board agreed that the contingency amount included in the application of £2404.25 will not be funded.   

Information from the follow up meeting between Mark Hayward and Dave Dixon with Richard Daone and Catherine Parker from Planning Policy on 18th August 2022
· Support for the increased development of allotment usage can be supported as there is a planning related link. 
· Allotments are included within Green Infrastructure.<TRAILER_SECTION>
Advisory Board Recommendation - £47,595.75 to be awarded
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